BULLETIN Issued by the Division of University Relations

Volume 69, No. 36, June 29, 1993

KOLESAR WILL HOLD MONCRIEF CHAIR

Dr. Edward S. Kolesar Jr., professor of electrical engineering at the Air Force Institute of Technology at Wright-Patterson Air Force Base in Ohio, has been chosen holder of the University's W.A. "Tex" Moncrief Jr. Founding Chair of Engineering.

Holder of 11 United States patents relating to various types of gas detectors, Kolesar was selected following a national search for the initial holder of the position endowed in 1991 with a \$1 million gift from Mr. and Mrs. W. A. "Tex" Moncrief of Fort Worth. The Canton, Ohio, native, retiring from the U.S. Air Force at the rank of lieutenant colonel after 20 years' service, will join the faculty for the opening of its 1993 fall semester.

"Dr. Kolesar has been an outstanding faculty member at AFIT, " said Harold Nelson, an internationally recognized leader in engineering education who joined TCU's faculty in 1991 to head its new engineering department. "It is clear from his technical papers, patents, honors and graduate students that he has been an extremely productive and innovative individual. He is described by his peers as a 'researcher's researcher and a teacher's teacher."

"I fully expect that Dr. Kolesar will collaborate effectively with our present engineering faculty and others within the University to assist in developing a strong engineering program at TCU," Harold added.

Kolesar, author of more than 40 conference papers and 20 refereed journal articles, completed the Ph.D. degree with a major in electrical engineering in 1985 at the University of Texas at Austin. He accepted an appointment as associate professor of electrical engineering at AFIT, where he has supervised 26 master's theses. Several other M.S. and Ph.D. degree students currently are in progress under his supervision. Graduated with honors from the University of Akron, where he held a four-year Air Force ROTC Scholarship, he earned the Master of Science in Electrical Engineering degree in 1978 at AFIT.

Formerly a staff technical intelligence assessment engineer within the electronics systems division at Hansom AFB in Massachusetts, he was an electrical and biomedical engineer with the USAF School of Aerospace Medicine at Texas' Brooks AFB in 1978-82.

Kolesar has received numerous best paper awards and other honors for his research and nine separate Air Force invention awards in addition to the Air Force Commendation Medal and Meritorious Service Medal. In 1982 he was the U.S. Jaycees Outstanding Young Man of America.

As a consultant, Kolesar has been associated with Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University, the Pentagon's Checkmate War Fighting Systems Planning Office, the Department of the Army and Johns Hopkins University's Division of Environmental Health Engineering. His professional memberships include the Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers, Ohio Aerospace Institute, American Society of Engineering Education, Sigma Xi, AFIT Association of Graduates and Registered Professional Engineers, State of Texas.

TCU BULLETIN/2 6/29/93

ENGINEERING CHAIR (cont.)

Kolesar is listed in numerous directories, including Who's Who in Science and Engineering, Who's Who in Environmental and Energy Management, Men of Achievement, International Directory of Distinguished Leadership, Who's Who of Emerging Leaders in America and Citation's Who's Who Environmental Registry.

PIANO INSTITUTE WAS A HIT

The TCU/Cliburn Piano Institute, conducted during the 9th Van Cliburn International Piano Competition in late May and early June, drew double the number of students it attracted during the 1989 competition, reported Director Tamas Ungar.

The 1993 institute enrolled 82 performers and auditors from Brazil, Canada, Israel, Hong Kong, Hungary, Japan, New Zealand, People's Republic of China, Taiwan, Venezuela and from universities and conservatories across the United States. Between 40 and 45 were enrolled in 1989, Tamas said.

Institute students appeared in two solo recitals, two evening musicales and three school concerts in the community, he added, and "50 institute faculty members generously shared their knowledge of the music profession which, I am certain, will have a significant impact on the participating pianists, teachers and music lovers." Tamas said the institute's announcement brochure was mailed to 4,000 persons and the program booklet to 3,000, all of them interested and involved in the piano world.

The institute, begun in 1981 during the sixth Cliburn competition, strives to bridge the gap that separates the professional from the amateur and the world of concertizing from the halls of academia. After 1989 the institute became an annual event presenting a piano series for the community, a weekend of special programs for private piano teachers and concerto performances by selected students with the Fort Worth Chamber Orchestra.

SECOND FIVE-WEEK TERM APPROACHES

Registration for the second five-week summer term will begin at 9 a.m. July 12 in Sadler 18. New students should register between 3:30 and 5 p.m.; the schedule is arranged to allow previously enrolled undergraduate students with more hours to register earlier. Detailed summer schedule booklets containing the reporting schedule for registrants are available in the registrar's office.

Graduate students may register at any time. Brite Divinity School will conduct a separate registration from 9 a.m. to 4 p.m. at the school.

A FEW RANGER TICKETS REMAIN

Tickets for a few Ranger home games in August and September are available in the Office of the Chancellor. Faculty and staff members can receive two tickets on a first-come, first-served basis if they have not received tickets already for this season or the 1992 season. Interested persons should call Mary Nell Kirk at Ext. 7783.

TCU BULLETIN/3 6/29/93

HERMAN BECOMES INTERIM DEAN

Barbara Brown Herman, who joined the staff in 1988 as coordinator of alcohol and drug education, has been named interim dean of students. Effective June 15, the appointment was announced by Don Mills, interim vice chancellor for student affairs.

"Experience working with students in the alcohol and drug program and program development in student affairs makes her ideal to lead the dean of students office in this time of transition," Don said.

Barbara, formerly a training director for Wellway Centers Inc., taught in the Fort Worth public schools after earning the B.A. degree at the University of Texas in Austin and a master's degree at Austin College. She completed the Ph.D. degree here in 1991.

Widely known for her presentations at conferences, institutes and professional meetings across the nation, Barbara has credentials and advanced training in such areas as communication skills, group dynamics, management by objectives, strategic planning and situational leadership. She holds chemical dependency counselor licensure and certification from the Texas Commission on Alcoholism and Drug Abuse as well as certification as a professional trainer.

TCU's proactive and effective research-based alcohol and drug education program, under Barbara's leadership, has become a prototype for efforts on college and university campuses across the nation. Now in its seventh year, the Campus Mentors project it involves some 100 students, faculty and staff members who are selected by the student body as those most likely to be called upon to help with a problem. Other program-sponsored efforts include R.O.A.D (Responsibility of Alcohol and Drugs), the program's student organization and sponsor of the annual Health Enrichment Week and Drug Awareness Week, and New Frog Network, a peergroup program that focuses on freshmen begun in 1992.

For research, Barbara has held numerous grants and contracts from the Fund for Improvement of Post-Secondary Education, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and Union Pacific Resources. The most recent is a two-year grant, extending through December of 1994, from the U.S. Department of Education.

Barbara, a finalist in 1992 as the Tarrant County Woman of the Year, was honored as Altrusa Woman of the Year nominee in 1984, Outstanding Young Woman of America in 1981 and served on the Mayor's Task Force on Service Delivery in 1984. She has participated in Leadership Fort Worth and was named honorary member of Golden Key national honor society. A leader in both civic and religious organizations, she has been a director of Challenge Inc., Fort Worth Action Strategies, Parenting Guidance Center, Fort Worth Children's Medical Center women's board and "First Choice" Salvation Army Women's Treatment Center. She is a founding member and current trustee of Tarrant County Youth Collaboration, a founding member of The Arts Organization and past president of the National Council of Jewish Women.

TIAA/CREF MEETING IS TODAY

A representative of the Teachers Insurance and Annuity Association, College Retirement Equities Fund (TIAA/CREF) will be on campus today (Tuesday) to repeat the retirement planning presentation given in April. The seminar will be in Moudy 141N from 3:30 to 5 p.m.

The program will offer the opportunity for employees to obtain current information about investment possibilities, allocation of contributions and options available for retirement income.

TCU BULLETIN/4 6/29/93

FACILITIES ANNOUNCE HOLIDAY HOURS

While most campus offices will be closed July 5 in observance of Independence Day, service hours will be adjusted for several facilities on campus. These include:

Library:

July 2-7:45 a.m.-5 p.m.

July 3-10 a.m.-5 p.m.

July 4-5 -- closed

Student Center:

July 4-5 -- closed

Rickel:

July 3-5 -- closed

Food Service:

July 2-closing at 6 p.m.

July 3 -- closed

July 4-noon-4 p.m.

July 5 -- closed

Operator-attended computer center:

July 3-8 a.m.-4 p.m.

July 4-5 -- closed

TWO EARN ARTIST DIPLOMAS

Two performers -- Sallie Pummill of Fort Worth and Ervin Nagy of Hungary -- have been awarded TCU's first Artist Diplomas in Piano. The two-year-old program is designed for the most advanced and gifted young pianists who clearly show serious potential for becoming concert artists.

Sallie, daughter of Janet Pummill of the piano faculty and Doug Pummill, plans to continue her studies in music, where she is a student of John Owings, who coordinates the conservatory program.

Ervin, who has studied with Tamas Ungar, will return to his homeland to teach in a Budapest conservatory and to concertize. Ervin was the first holder of the Liszt Scholarship at TCU. Prior to coming here, he had studied piano and composition with Gyorgy Nador at the Liszt Academy of Music in Budapest.

A native of Gyor, Ervin began his music studies at the conservatory there. He won first prize in a national piano competition at Bekestarhos, Hungary, and third prize at the International Piano Competition in Porto, Portugal.

Sallie, a 1989 graduate of Paschal High School, took first prizes in the Fort Worth Music Teachers Association piano solo contest in 1986, 1987 and 1989 and in the Texas Music Teachers Association student affiliate solo contest in 1983, 1984, 1985 and 1988. She also earned superior rating from the Texas Federation of Music Clubs in 1982, 1988 and 1989 and was named an all-state musician by the federation each year from 1985 through 1988.

Sallie has performed with the Fort Worth Chamber and Fort Worth Youth orchestras.

TCU initiated the conservatory program for both graduates and undergraduate pianists in 1991. In addition to the Artist Diploma, the program also includes the Performer's Certificate in Piano, a three-year program for undergraduates, and the Graduate Performer's Certificate in Piano, a one-year concentrated study in the performance of solo, chamber music and concerto literature.

TCU BULLETIN/5 6/29/93

STARPOINT IS TOP PRIZE WINNER

Thanks to the efforts of its 39 students as well as teachers, Starpoint School was the grand prize winner in the 1993 "Cans Plus!" school recycling contest sponsored by Reynolds Aluminum Recycling Co. Coordinated by Madge Thomas, Starpoint teacher who supervises the school's recycling efforts, the March-to-May project ended with a 2.446 pound-per-student average.

The \$150 prize along with money earned recycling will be used to buy books and other materials for Starpoint's library. While the school has been involved in recycling for about four years, this is the first project with Reynolds and for the entire school's participation.

Some 20 local elementary and middle schools representing 12,030 students recycled 2,633 pounds of aluminum cans at Reynolds centers during the local contest, announced Dan L. Lane, Reynolds area marketing representative.

TRUSTEE KELLY TO BE HONOREE

Trustee Dee J. Kelly, senior and founding member of the Fort Worth law firm of Kelly, Hart & Hallman, will be honored Oct. 14 as the 1993 Executive of the Year. The event will be at the 24th annual Business Hall of Fame dinner with Thomas Law as master of ceremonies. Speakers for the black-tie event will be Sid R. Bass, Anne W. Marion and John Justin.

The TCU graduate, honored in 1982 as a distinguished alumnus, founded his firm in 1979. The second largest law firm in Fort Worth, it now employs more than 70 attorneys in Fort Worth and Austin. Kelly founded North Texas Bancshares and formerly headed its board. He also serves on the board of AMR Corporation, University of Texas Law School Foundation, Southwestern Legal Foundation, Moncrief Radiation Center and Southwestern Exposition and Livestock Show.

Formerly an assistant to late House Speaker Sam Rayburn, he is a graduate of George Washington University Law School and is a founding member of the Texas Bar Foundation.

HASKETT TAKES KTCU REINS

New opportunities for student broadcasters and a more consistent sound for listeners are among the goals interim KTCU-FM station manager Andy Haskett will aim for as he takes the station reins Thursday.

"We will strive for the same style of delivery whether one is listening early in the morning or late at night," Andy commented about the planned changes in station operations.

While KTCU will continue to broadcast classical and jazz music, Andy will discontinue the current practice of giving students virtual free reign to play music selections they wish. Instead he will implement a format-style broadcast similar to ones used by most commercial stations which direct disc jockeys to air music from a play list. He believes a format-based station will prove more beneficial to students who wish to enter professional broadcasting and has the potential to boost the number of KTCU listeners. Some programs currently aired by KTCU will cease to be broadcast this summer, and other programs may be added later this year if funding allows, he said.

Born in Airdrie, Scotland, Andy began his broadcast career in Australia as an announcer and promotions manager for 4RO Radio in 1965. During the early 1970s he was was an announcer and sales representative for Amarillo radio station KPUR. Affiliated with TCU since 1979, Andy has served as office manager of instructional services and as video producer/director for Harris College of Nursing. Since 1985, he has been associated with the department of radio-TV-film as an instructor and video production supervisor. Constantino Bernardez, who served as KTCU manager for 16 years, retired in June.

TCU BULLETIN/6 6/29/93

TCU IN THE NEWS

Anantha Babbili (journalism) was interviewed recently by CNN for a story on Texas politics regarding the death penalty. The story aired on June 9 at regular intervals all day. TCU was identified in the story as a place to contemplate media ethics as they affect controversial social issues.

James Riddlesperger (political science) was quoted at length in "Hutchison wins, Texas May Lose" in the English-language section of the Dallas-based newspaper El Sol de Texas. El Sol's Lennard Pierson interviewed him along with Congressman Martin Frost, Dallas City Councilman Domingo García, Dr. Rodolfo De La Garza of the University of Texas at Austin and Adelfa Callejo of Dallas' "Adelante con Krueger" organization. While other interpreters of the Hutchison-Krueger senatorial race commented on low voter turnout and Krueger's need for both the Mexican-American vote and strong Anglo support, Jim looked ahead and noted that Texans, having opposed the energy tax, now must "pick their poison." "It's either an energy tax or making substantial cuts in federal spending. The super collider, Kelly Air Force Base, Home Port and the space program are easy targets. A lot less federal funds will be spent in Texas."

The page-one feature in the May/June issue of The Voice, the publication of the Tarrant County Mental Health Mental Retardation Services, spotlighted **John Wortham**, (emeritus professor, economics), who chairs the organization board. Described as "both a compassionate and ardent leader," he has given leadership as a board member since 1990. The story noted his 800 flight hours as a World War II fighter pilot and that he and Mary Beth are charter members of the Tarrant Alliance for the Mentally III, which she served as its first president in 1985 and he served four years on its board.

"Records of the Past: Activist puts out a call for Cliburn Competition memorabilia" was the headline for the *Star-Telegram*'s June 2 story about **Laura Dubiel**, library archivist, and her search for Cliburn posters and other competition materials. A photo complemented the story.

In the summer issue of SWC Images, the conference's official publication, Chancellor Bill Tucker is shown in a photo with SMU President Kenneth Pye and Steven J. Hatchell, who became the fifth SWC commissioner in January. In its story titled "The SWC Salutes 1992-93 Champions" was the name of Glen Le Gros for individual honors in cross country. In the story about GTE/SWC academic honor teams Horned Frog athletes listed were Clay Caruthers, baseball; Kelly Crowell, swimming; Rhonda Harris, track and field; Gros, track and field; Jane Kraugh, golf; Teri Martin, tennis; and Davis Weintraub, swimming. Trustee James Cash was among three former SWC athletes in the "Where Are They Now?" section.

Ranch Management director **John Merrill** was the subject of a feature titled "A True Blue Cowman" that appeared in the May 30 *Star-Telegram*. The lengthy story, complemented by a color photo of John, described the successful, internationally recognized program that he has headed for 32 years.

Philosopher **Ted Klein** was in the spotlight recently as board member of the month for The Warm Place, the program for grieving children and their parents. His involvement has ranged, according to the newsletter article, from painting rooms and hanging mini-blinds, to researching in order to find books and tapes to donate to The Warm Place library.

Candidate Profiles, a book of resumes of the Neeley School's M.B.A. students, was mentioned in the What's News column of the Star-Telegram's June 1 Tarrant Business. Assistant dean Linda Roye coordinates the placement of interns.

TCU BULLETIN/7 6/29/93

MORE TCU IN THE NEWS

"More students mix college classes with work, summer fun" was the Star-Telegram headline June 1 for a story that noted changes in summer students to more who work full time and are older than the "traditional 20-something students." For the 1,200 students taking day classes at TCU, "summer is just one more term to get their work done," said Associate Vice Chancellor Larry Adams.

FACULTY, STAFF APPOINTMENTS

Penny Wolfe Moore, director of medical/surgical division of Harris Methodist Southwest in Fort Worth since 1987, has been named instructor in Harris College for 1993-94. A lecturer in nursing here during the 1993 spring semester, she was education coordinator for Harris Methodist Fort Worth in 1981-87 after teaching at Southwestern Adventist College in Keene and Louisiana State University. Holder of the B.S.N. degree from the University of Texas at Houston, Penny earned the master's degree in 1979 at the UT-Arlington.

On May 20 Janice Becker Titsworth assumed her position as assistant dean--administration for the Neeley School. The New Jersey native, who had been product and accounting manager with Burlington Northern Railroad since 1989, holds the B.B.A. degree in marketing from Texas A&M and earned the M.B.A. in finance at The University of Notre Dame du Lac. A resident of Arlington, where she attended high school, Janice has been national president of Omega Phi Alpha national service sorority and was named to membership in Beta Gamma Sigma honor society.

Ma'lisa Yost Laidlaw, Fort Worth native and University of North Texas graduate, will join the News Service staff July I. Succeeding Eugenia Trinkle, who is retiring this month, Ma'lisa has been news and information writer at Texas College of Osteopathic Medicine since 1989. Formerly assistant editor of special publications for Radio Shack/Tandy Corp. and a reporter/copy editor for Fort Worth News-Tribune, she is active in and has won awards from the Council for the Advancement and Support of Education. She also is active in Women in Communications Inc.

Dave Cravens, who holds the Eunice and James L. West Chair of American Enterprise Studies, has accepted appointment as interim chairman of the marketing department for the 1993 fall semester. The marketing professor received the Chancellor's Award for Distinguished Research and Creative Activity in 1991.

Joining the nursing faculty as assistant professor for 1993-94 will be Rojann Alpers, who has been lecturer and assistant professor at the University of Iowa since 1983. Holder of two degrees from Arizona State University and the Ph. D. from Iowa, the Dallas native was named Outstanding Young Woman of America in 1982 and was honored as outstanding Sigma Theta Tau chapter leader in 1991. Her studies have appeared in Maternal Child Nursing Module, Prenatal Interventions for Pregnant Adolescents and Proceedings of The University of Iowa Changing Family Conferences.

TCU BULLETIN/8 6/29/93

NOTES ON FOLKS

David Vanderwerken and Ulf Kirchdorfer of English were on the program of the Sport Literature Association/North American Society for Sport History conference in Albuquerque May 29-June 1. For the "They Do, Too, Have Feelings" session, David presented a paper on "Gavin Grey, Felix Batterinski, and Terminal Adolescent Syndrome." Ulf's poetry was part of a session on The Call of the Wild, and David moderated the session entitled "Toto, We're Not Even in This Universe."

Vince Russo (music) adjudicated the vocal solo division of University Interscholastic League competition May 31 at the University of Texas at Austin. It was a full day, Vince said, as he judged some 80 high school singers.

Vicki Rindom, a business writing consultant for the Neeley School's Center for Productive Communication, has received honorable mention in a statewide contest for her novel *The Gingerbread Trap*. It was one of 43 entries in the Texas-Wide Writers' Competition sponsored by the Byliners of Corpus Christi.

Jay Young, a 1961 graduate and a senior-level career executive at the U.S. Government Printing Office, has been named director of its Library Programs Service, which distributes government documents without charge to almost 1,500 libraries in the nation. Jay, who held the same post for two years in the early 1980s as the distribution system was being automated, has more recently headed Documents Sales Service. He served in the U.S. Army in the 1960s, and during a tour of Vietnam he established the first military TV station in a combat zone.

C.A. Quarles (physics) recently presented a paper with Dr. Rajkumar Ambrose of Monmouth College, Ph.D. student, Vinod Ambrose and graduate student Jing Chen at the meeting of the Division of Atomic, Molecular and Optical Physics of the American Physical Society at Reno, Nev. The paper reported measurements of the cross section for production of bremsstrahlung radiation at an angle of zero degrees.

Larry Withers (Counseling Center) presented a paper, "Coping Strategies of College-Age Children of Alcoholics," at a recent symposium entitled "Contemporary Issues in Counseling" and sponsored by the University of Houston Counseling and Testing Service.

Sympathy is extended to **Kenneth Stevens** (history) on the death of his son, John Cleveland Stevens, who died June 19. A graveside service was held June 21 in Greenwood Memorial Park, and memorial service plans are pending. The family suggested that memorials be made to the American Friends Service Committee, 1501 Cherry Street, Philadelphia, Pa. 19102.

A paper, "The Role of Nucleus Accumbens and Caudate Nucleus in Amphetamine-Induced Locomotor Stereotypy," by **Doug Krug** and **Kathyrne Mueller** (psychology) recently was presented at the annual meeting of the Southwestern and Rocky Mountain division of the American Association for the Advancement of Science. At that Albuquerque, N.M., conference, Doug was elected to serve as secretary of the organization's psychology division.

Anantha Babbili (journalism) was honored June 25 by the Dallas Asian American Chamber of Commerce at a dinner at Loews Anatole Hotel. At the organization's awards event, he was named recipient of its 1993 Award for Outstanding Contribution in the area of education.

On June 7 Raul Armendariz, who was TCU personnel director in 1981-90, began his new appointment as assistant vice president for human resources at the University of Texas-Houston Health Science Center. Since 1990 he has been director of human resources at Arizona State University.

TCU BULLETIN/9 6/29/93

MORE NOTES ON FOLKS

Lynda Renee Lesker, daughter of Linda Lesker (fine arts) is among junior and senior high girls chosen to attend a National Girl Scout event at Meredith College in Raleigh, N.C.. Among instructors for the program of "Drums and Drama, Dance and Design" is Donna Faye Burchfield, two-time TCU graduate who will be administrator for the American Dance Festival. She also co-directs the North Carolina State University Student Dance Company.

Funeral services were conducted July 16 at Pilgrim Valley Baptist Church for Martel Franklin Carter. A member of the custodial staff for 28 years before retiring in 1984, she died June 10 in a local hospital.

Funeral services were conducted June 22 at St. Andrew Catholic Church for Beatrice **Deborah** Van Zuben Cox, TCU alumna and former member of the library staff. Also retired from the Kimbell Art Museum staff, she died June 19. Survivors include two daughters, Julia Cox Lee and DeDe Cox Strysky, both of Fort Worth.

Sympathy is extended to Beverly Wesala, who joined the Human Resource staff in May, on the death of her husband, Sam, on June 19 of a massive heart attack. Services were conducted June 23. Survivors include two daughters and two step-daughters.

NEW ID CARDS WILL BE ISSUED

New identification cards will be used by University employees beginning with the opening of the fall semester. These are necessary for access to the library and other ID card services.

Issuance of new cards will begin July 14, when faculty and staff members can go to the ID Card Center, Student Center 221, from 9 a.m. to noon and 1 to 4 p.m. Mondays through Fridays. The process of issuing new cards previously had been scheduled for June 23 but was postponed because of the delay in receiving new equipment, according to Charles Peveler.

All employees need to arrange with the ID Center to get their new cards by the end of July before the fall rush of returning students. Large departments should call for appointment times if they choose to get their cards in a group.

Additional information is available from the ID Center at Ext. 7856.

CLASSIFIED:

Information Redacted